ST PAUL’S CHURCH, CLAPHAM

ANNUAL PAROCHIAL CHURCH MEETING
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SUNDAY 18 May 2025
11.15am
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St Paul’s Church Clapham
Annual Meeting
Sunday 18th May 2025
In the Parish Church of St Paul’s, Rectory Grove, Clapham, London SW4                                    At 11.15 am in the Church Hall, after the Parish Eucharist.
Annual Parish Meeting (open to all residing within the parish and on the Electoral Roll of St Paul’s Clapham) 
1. Opening Prayer 
2. Apologies 
3. Approval of the Minutes of the APM held on 12th May 2024 
4. Election of Churchwardens 
5. AOB 
6. Close of meeting 
Annual Parochial Church Meeting (open to all on the Electoral Roll) 
     1. Introduction        
i) Present & Apologies         
ii) Approval of the Minutes of the APCM Sunday 12th May 2024  
      2. Achievements & Performances 
(i) Vicar’s Report (including the PCC activities over 12 months and section 5 safeguarding compliance) 
(ii)  Safeguarding Report  
(iii) The New Electoral Roll Report  
(iv) Churchwardens’ Report( including annual fabric report under section 50 EJCCM 2018)   
(v) Deanery Synod report 
(vi) Sunday School Report 
(vii) Music Report 
(viii) Financial Report (including Annual Report & Accounts) 
(ix) News from Eden Nature Garden  
3. The Elections & Appointments 
i) Election of PCC members         
ii) Appointment of the Independent Examiner or Auditor 
4. AOB  
5. Closing Prayer 
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Agenda for St Paul’s PCC Meeting 18th May 2025 
(Replacing the June meeting)

                 1.  Apologies and approval of the PCC Minutes of 6th April 2025 
                 2.  Appointment of Church Officers and Standing Committee 
           Treasurer
           PCC Secretary
           Electoral Roll Officer
           Safeguarding Officer (& Deputy)                     
           PCC representative on the Standing Committee                      
           Vice-Chair  
                  3. AOB and Dates of Future PCC Meetings 

                   Dates of PCC Meeting 2025 
                      Eco Fair is 14th June 
                      Sunday July 19th (replacing June) 
                      Sunday Sept 14th 
                      Big Green Day is Sunday September 21st 
                      Sunday November 23rd 
                      Other dates: https://www.stpaulsclapham.org/whats-on 
MINUTES OF THE ANNUAL PAROCHIAL CHURCH MEETING OF ST PAUL’S CLAPHAM
HELD IN THE CHURCH ON SUNDAY 12th MAY 2024 AT 11:15am
	Charlotte Hendrie
	Lise Robinson PCC

	Juliet Poyser
	Cynthia Woodhouse

	Judith Betts (Churchwarden)
	Julian Lush

	Sue Roberts PCC
	Rob Cowley ex officio

	Michelle Cameron-Knox PCC
	Nick Curtis

	Rod Clark (Churchwarden)
	Will Robinson

	Fr. Jonathan Boardman - Chair
	Kate Paul

	Roger Hird
	Lorene Cameron

	Tristram Holland PCC
	Fr Chidi Mbanude ex- officio

	Nick Strachan PCC
	Richard Lloyd-Morgan

	Stephen Lynch
	Stacey McEwan

	Juliette Gawade
	Tessa Rickards

	Rosemary Kennedy
	Eleanor Kempsey

	Michael McNish (Treasurer)
	Anthea Bishop PCC

	Rosemary Palmer ex officio
	Euan Kennedy

	Alan Saggerson (Director of Music)
	Mark Ashworth

	Avis Woodhouse
	Thelma Gordon

	Shonna Gayle
	Maria Fernanda

	Anna Roads PCC
	Philippa Gould


Annual Parish Meeting
(Open to all residing within the parish and those on the Electoral Roll of St Paul’s Clapham)
	1. Opening Prayer

	Fr. Jonathan gave an opening prayer and welcomed everyone to the APM, which was open to all residing within the parish.

	2. Apologies

	Apologies had been received from Sylvia Phillips

	3. Approval of the minutes of APM Sunday 14th May 2023

	Fr. Jonathan invited any comments or corrections to the minutes of the previous meeting. In the absence of any comments, the previous minutes were approved as an accurate record.

	4. Election of Churchwardens

	Fr. Jonathan confirmed that Rod Clark and Judith Betts were willing to continue as Churchwardens, and in the absence of other candidates they were duly elected.

	5. AOB

	None.

	6. Close of Meeting


St Paul’s Annual Parochial Church Meeting – Sunday 12th May 2024 held in Church (Open to all on the Electoral Roll of St Paul’s Clapham)
	1. Introduction

	Fr. Jonathan welcomed those present to the APCM and asked the Church Officers to limit their contributions to highlighting three features in their reports.

	1.1 Present & Apologies

	Those present and the apologies were the same as for the APM above.

	1.2 Approval of the minutes of APCM Sunday 14th May 2023.

	Fr. Jonathan invited any comments or corrections to the minutes of the previous meeting. In the absence of any comments, the previous minutes were approved as an accurate record.

	2. Achievements & Performances

	

	2.1 Vicar’s Report (including PCC activities and section 5 safeguarding compliance)

	Fr. Jonathan introduced his report. The focus of this was on celebrating what we have achieved over the last 12 months and what we still need to do. Inspired by our Lent Bible study, his theme was individuals and teams and the divine connection (between them) transforming us into the Body of Christ, the Church past, present and future.
· Fr Jonathan cited amongst the many individuals to be celebrated and thanked Fr Chidi Mbanude, our Assistant Priest at St Paul’s and St Peter’s, and the blessings this bestowed, working and praying together as a ministerial team, and the added blessings of his wife Joy and their children.

	Fr Jonathan also wanted to celebrate the contribution of women to the Church’s mission. Whilst women had always supported the Church, perhaps the way we acknowledge and recognise this has changed across a wider range of areas including the ministry of his three predecessors. We must not forget the role of men within the Church. Fr Jonathan specifically thanked our Treasurer, Michael McNish, for his commitment and significant contribution over the last five years. He had provided the members of the Standing Committee with a role model on how to conduct itself. Michael would be staying on until June, but we would then need to find a new Treasurer for St Paul’s. At that time, we would want to thank Michael by organising a presentation and event.
· Over the last five years, members of St Paul’s had taken part in a number of pilgrimages. Most recently to Rome in January 2024 (and previously to Greenwich and Malta). These were wonderful community occasions and not without their challenges. It had been a blessing for Fr Jonathan to return to Rome and to preach in his former Church, during the week of prayer for Christian unity. Another recent innovation was the introduction of a monthly healing and wholeness service taking place on the third Wednesday at noon.
· In terms of St Paul’s pastoral services, he thanked Alan Saggerson for delivering such an enriching musical contribution either directly or by arranging for others to do so.
Fr. Jonathan asked if there were any questions.
Rosemary Palmer asked if, given that our organiser had had to withdraw from the
Summer Eco Fair, and Despina had stepped into the breach, we should slim down our offering. Confirmed that Despina would be organising a meeting shortly, for stall leaders and others involved. She had already made significant progress. Fr Jonathan encouraged everyone to add their names to the sign-up sheets in Church.



	2.3 Electoral Roll Report*

	Tristram Holland referred to the report circulated prior to the meeting which had been updated by Despina. Total numbers on the roll had risen to 133 (28/4/24). Fr. Jonathan drew attention to the fact the parish entitlement to elect members of the Deanery Synod had increased from three to four.
*A new electoral roll is prepared every 6 years, with the next due in 2025


	2.4 Churchwardens’ Report (including an annual fabric condition report)

	Rod Clark, introduced their report, emphasising:
· Last year significant progress was made on a number of issues of external maintenance and decorative upkeep (including repair and refurbishment of windows on the South and North side)
· In 2024 we need to replace or rebuild the 3 west facing windows at the gallery level and the North Easternmost window above the organ. Proposals have been invited, a full faculty is also needed and we will be seeking some charitable trust funding.
· The work on energy efficiency – which has gone some way(and already reduced our carbon footprint by 25%) highlighted the need to make major improvements to the energy efficiency of the hall (and office) and this remains a significant project to address in 2024.
· We also worked through the process of transferring responsibility for the Hall to the PCC from the formerly independent charity the SPCC.
Fr. Jonathan invited questions. Nick Curtis asked about plans to redevelop/refurbish the Church Hall which would entail significant work and which ties in with our ambitions (expressed in the annual report) to host more weddings.

Could this be expedited this year? What was the timescale? Rod confirmed that some works could be undertaken, mainly cosmetic, for example cleaning up the acoustic panels and repainting. We also needed to deal with the draughty windows. From experience, even minor matters, e.g. installing a security camera, which required a simple faculty, took much longer than expected.

[image: image5.png]PAROCHIAL CHURCH COUNCIL OF ST PAUL'S CHURCH, CLAPHAM

REPORT OF THE TRUSTEES - 2024

STRUCTURE

The Parochial Church Council of St Paul's Church, Clapham (the "PCC"), is a corporate body established by the Church of
England. The PCC operates under the Parochial Church Council (Powers) Measure 1956, as amended, and the Church
Representation Rules and is also registered with the Charity Commission with charity number 1172605. This report covers the
year ended 31st December 2024,

OBIJECTIVES AND ACTIVITIES FOR THE PUBLIC BENEFIT

St Paul’s principal mission in our parish in the heart of Clapham is to provide a place of welcoming Anglican worship in a modem
catholic tradition. The PCC has the responsibility of supporting our Vicar Rev. Canon Jonathan Boardman and managing the wider
team that works with him, promoting in the ecclesiastical parish the whole mission of the Church, pastoral, social and ecumenical.

ACHIEVEMENTS, PERFORMANCE AND FUTURE PLANS

During 2024 St Paul’s continued to focus on spiritual growth, growing the congregation and aiming to develop parish and wider
community links. We believe that there is a strong opportunity to raise our profile within Clapham, as a church with a clear offering.
We need to see growth in the congregation as a priority, in particular more young families, but without becoming representative of
one section of society to the exclusion or discouragement of another. St Paul's is committed to treasuring God's creation though our
commitment to environmental sustainability and Eco-church (for which we have a silver award). As well as our commitment to
supporting the Eden Nature garden for the benefit of the community in part of our burial ground, we again held a Big Green Day in
2024 as a free eco-themed event drawing in the local community.

FINANCIAL REVIEW AND RESERVES POLICY

In 2024, St Paul's continued to benefit from the generous giving of the church’s many supporters, which much assists the work of St
Paul’s. it was also possible in 2024 once again to arrange both a Summer Fair and a November Bonfire Party, each of which is an
important welcoming and fund-raising event for 5t Paul's.

For 2024, St Paul’s voluntary income (including tax reclaimed) fell to £94,262 from £100,543 in 2023. Income from
events fell to £20,654 from £22,200 in the previous year. Church and hall user contributions rose to £52,089 from
£45,348 in 2023. Investment and parish fees income rose to £11,478 from £8,953, mainly reflecting continuing high
interest rates. Total PCC income in 2024 fell marginally to £178,483, from £178,702 in 2023,

Total PCC expenditure in 2024 fell to £180,537, compared to £193,792 in the previous year. This fall reflected an decrease in
expenditure on major repairs to the church, which were £6,719 and had totalled £22,382 in 2023. All other regular PCC outgoings
in 2024 were broadly comparable to the previous year with some increases reflecting wage increases and an increase in the
contribution to the Parish Support Fund. Expenditure included a high level of giving by St Paul's to a wide range of other causes at
£16,298 (£20,457 in 2023). This total of giving in 2024 included a grant of £12,480 to Eden Nature Garden (a UK registered
charity No 1055769).

Hence in overall terms, St Paul’s incurred a deficit of £2,054 in 2024, compared to a deficit of £15,090 the year before. This 2024
deficit resulted in an decrease in PCC Net Funds at 31 December 2024 to £201,825, from £203,879 at the end of 2023. Of the 2024
PCC Net Funds, £188,896 is held in the General Fund, with £10,733 in the Church & Churchyard Designated Fund and £2,196 in
two small Restricted Funds. Given that all the PCC’s Net Funds are held in cash or other liquid assets, the PCC continues to be in a
resilient financial position to address its future mission.
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Michael McNish -Now that we are one organisation, this falls within the PCC remit, we have closer relationships with the hall users and improving the Hall is central. Rod also thanked the Eden Charity for its contribution to our wonderful Church grounds.

	2.5 North Lambeth Deanery Synod Report

	This report, prepared by Jonathan Biggs, had been circulated prior to the meeting. Jonathan had now moved house to another Parish and to another Church. Fr Jonathan expressed our thanks for his contributions whilst at St Paul’s
During the year Sylvia Phillips and Jonathan Biggs have been our representatives. Our Area Dean was Jamie Mulvaney from Holy Trinity.

	2.6 Sunday School Report

	Rod Clark had nothing to add to the report and the children’s own presentations during Sunday services. There had been a shortage of adult help but two parents were joining as second adults.
Richard Lloyd Morgan congratulated Sunday school on the imaginative, enlightening and nourishing sessions.

	2.7 Music Report

	Alan Saggerson introduced his report as Director of Music emphasising that he is an employee and enlivened the meeting with a story about the unexpected impact of a new organ in a church in Deerfield, Massachusetts. 

Rod Clark expressed our appreciation for the musical riches Alan brought to worship at St Paul’s. Tristram Holland stated her admiration of Alan’s “wonderful notes”


	2.8 Financial Report (including presentation of Annual Report and Accounts)

	The Treasurer, Michael McNish presented the Annual Report and Accounts:
· He produced a single page summary of the accounts. This showed the reliance of the church on the generous charitable giving and reclaimed tax from parishioners. Last year total net income amounted to £157k. This year he projected it would be £161k. Michael emphasised that it was unlikely that there would be any significant increase in net income in future.
· There had been a small surplus last year of £15k and in 2024 this was projected to be £13k. This surplus had been totally absorbed by our programme of repairs leaving a deficit of £15k, which was projected to increase to £22k in 2024. There were £203k in reserves in the bank (projected to fall to £181k in 2024). Whilst we were fortunate to have built up these reserves through good housekeeping, we should assume they would be needed to keep our Church in good repair, over time. There was no room for complacency. We are not well off but have sufficient to plan ahead.
[image: image6.jpg]In the General Fund the PCC aims to hold a minimum of six months' regular outgoings, which for 2024 was approximately
£80,000, (2023 £70,000). This was well covered by the level of the General Fund.

RISK MANAGEMENT

The PCC seeks to identify and to mitigate the key risks that it encounters in all aspects of the activities of St Paul’s Church. This
includes risks to the spiritual life, financial matters, meeting statutory and legal requirements, operations and reputation. The
PCC plans to review once a year each area of risk. The PCC did however consider safeguarding at all its meetings and in 2024
St Paul's marked Safeguarding Sunday reinforcing safeguading messages to the congregation as a whole as part of its
commitment to being a safe church.

GOVERNANCE AND MANAGEMENT

The members of the PCC (all of whom are also the charity's trustees) who acted during the year were
as follows:

Rev. Canon Jonathan Boardman (Vicar and Chair of the PCC)
Rev. Chidi Mbunade

Judith Betts

Jonathan Biggs (to 12 May 2024)
Anthea Bishop

Michelle Cameron

Charlotte Capstick (from 12 May 2024)
Rod Clark

Robert Cowley

Nigel Daley (to 12 May 2024)

Tristram Holland

Stephen Lynch (from 12 May 2024)
Stacey McEwan

Michael McNish (to 30 June 2024)
Rosemary Palmer (to 4 November 2024)
Sylvia Philips

Anna Roads

Susan Roberts

Elisabeth Robinson

Nicholas Strachan

Certain PCC members are appointed ex-officio (e.g. our Vicar, other clergy and the Churchwardens). Other PCC members are
elected at the Annual Parochial Church Meeting. All members are inducted informally by the existing and past PCC members.
Strategic decisions are made by PCC members at meetings of the PCC and policy is carried out by a smaller PCC Standing
Committee, by individual PCC members and by volunteers. The PCC maintains worki ng links with a wide range of other local
charitable and other organisations.

KEY MANAGEMENT PERSONNEL REMUNERATION

PCC members consider that they represent the key management personnel of the charity, in charge of directing and controlling,
running and operating St Paul's church, Clapham on a day to day basis. All PCC members give of their time freely and no PCC
member received any remuneration from the PCC during the year, in respect of their PCC membership duties. One PCC member
was employed part-time by the PCC to undertake duties unconnected with PCC membershi p duties.
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Rosemary Palmer expressed her appreciation of everything Michael had done, above and beyond his role as Treasurer, leaving his successor inheriting an easier situation. Michael stated he’d enjoyed his time as Treasurer but felt, going forward, it would be helpful to have a small finance sub-group. St Paul’s is a very busy Church and although Despina accomplishes miracles, on 20 hours a week, help with one off tasks would be a boon



	2.9 News From Eden Nature Garden

	Philippa affirmed that Eden is enthusiastic about their new charity status. The garden has benefited from recent rain and sunshine and is “lush”. It continues to attract new friends most weeks. Heathbrook school visits, and we organised a PCC tour in November. The potting shed area had been revamped, new shelving and benches had been added and they were planning to do more of their own propagating in an organic way. The pond is thriving and the water capture project has been successful. The Apiary has gone,this is a temporary move.

Participation in the Big Green Day had been a big hit, with a seed swap and popular workshops on composting and making bee hotels. Benny has had a very active year and has been speaking at events round the country, championing the role of pollinators and the importance of protecting them (For example at the Garden Museum). He was also interviewed in the Standard.

Both Philippa and Benny were on the Eco Church committee and planned to rebuild our compost bins.

The Eden project is up again for a Green Flag award and we are waiting to hear. The Churchyard will be judged separately.

We are very grateful for the PCC’s contribution to the project which pays for Benny’s work, otherwise we are building up funds ourselves.

	3. The Elections & Appointments

	3.1 Election of representatives to Deanery Synod

	Fr. Jonathan expressed his gratitude to Sylvia Phillips for agreeing to continue as
Deanery Synod Representative and his thanks to Jonathan Biggs who was standing down this year. This meant that, together with our entitlement to an additional representative, there were three vacancies available. He invited nominations and expressions of interest to these In the absence of any further nominations, the following were nominated, seconded and elected:
· Michelle Cameron-Knox (nominated by Rod Clark, seconded by Sue Roberts)
· Anna Roads (nominated by Anthea Bishop and seconded by Kate Paul )

	3.2 Election of PCC members

	Fr. Jonathan thanked all members of the PCC for their service. Sue Roberts and Nick Strachan, whose terms were coming to an end, but had kindly agreed to stand again and those who needed to be formally elected and were content to stand were nominated, seconded and elected as follows:
· Sue Roberts (nominated by Will Robinson, seconded by Rob Cowley)
· Nick Strachan (nominated by Rod Clark, seconded by Lise Robinson)
· Stephen Lynch (nominated by Michelle Cameron-Knox, seconded by Eleanor Kempsey)
· Charlotte Hendrie (Nominated by Mark Ainsworth, seconded by Lise Robinson)

	4. AOB

	· Kate Paul passed on a message from Katie who would like to beautify the area leading up to the Church and asked if the prize money for Eden could be allocated to a project. Fr Jonathan commented that the idea had been mooted first in connection with Lambeth Council’s initiative on Matrimony Place.Whilst we disagreed with their proposals, the idea was a good one and he was grateful to Katie for raising it.
· Euan Kennedy asked about progress on our mission objective to contribute to a linked parish in Zimbabwe. Fr Jonathan thanked Euan for raising it. He had written to the new Bishop of Kingston but suggested that he and Euan follow up by speaking to him.


	5. Closing Prayer




Drafted by Anna Roads, PCC Secretary, 15/05/2024
2. Achievements and Performance Reports
2.1 Vicar’s Report (including PCC activities and safeguarding report)
Introduction

Like so many churches during the start of the Pandemic five years ago St Paul’s committed in a very special way to lead worship ‘on-line’ when it was not permitted to hold congregational gatherings in our church itself. Our lay members provided a wide range of different prayer and worship styles at that time and personally I felt blessed by them as I was still struggling to get over my cancer and chemotherapy. Some churches continue to do exactly this, making sure that persons who cannot make it to the church services because of illness, old age or travel can still be in touch. However, we have stopped this in our community, and I admit that is principally because I felt we needed to gather personally together again rather than simply ‘log on’. The fact that, post-pandemic, our newsletter had been going out to more than 400 people seemed to me to keep the link going anyway. But did I get that right? I personally don’t know and always love hearing what you think. But what I really want to use in my report this year is to consider what we have started, what we should stop or keep, and what we can receive as a blessing across the range of our commitments.
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STATEMENT OF TRUSTEES' RESPONSIBILITIES
Members of the PCC are responsible for preparing this report of the Trustees and these Financial Statements in accordance
with applicable law and United Kingdom Accounting Standards.

The law applicable to charities in England and Wales requires members of the PCC to prepare financial statements for each
financial year which give a true and fair view of the PCC's financial activities during the year and of its financial position at the
end of the year.

In preparing those Financial Statements, members of the PCC are required to:

- Selectsuitable accounting policies and then apply them consistently;

- Observe the methods and principles in the Charities SORP;

- Make judgements and estimates that are reasonable and prudent;

- State whether applicable accounting standards and statements of recommended practice have been followed, subject to
any departures disclosed in the accounts and explained in the financial statements;

- Preparethefinancial statements on the going concern basis unless itis inappropriate to presume that the charity will
continue in operation.

PCC members are responsible for keeping proper accounting records which disclose with reasonable accuracy the financial
position of the PCC and which enable them to ensure that the financial statements comply with the Charities Act 2011 and the
applicable Charity (Accounts and Reports) Regulations. They are also responsible for safeguarding the assets of the PCC and
hence for taking reasonable steps for the prevention and detection of fraud and other irregularities.

The trustees are r e for the mai 1ce and integrity of the charity and financial information included on the website
of St Paul's Church, Clapham.

Address for correspondence

Parish office
StPaul's Church
Rectory Grove

Clapham
London
SW4 0Dz
Rev. Canon Jonathan Boardman
6th  April 2025 Vicar and Chair of the PCC
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Early this month in the third week of Eastertide a special conference took place at Assisi in Italy, the city where St Francis was born and where he died almost eight hundred years ago. My role as Kingston Area ecumenical officer got me to sign in to the conference on-line rather than make the journey that I have done so many times. And I have found it a remarkable gift and help for me to assess what we have been doing over the last twelve months and what we should celebrate and commit to even more.
The extraordinarily wide commitment of Christian traditions around the world for this conference can be seen in the detailed illustration in the photo above. What they were all working on was the attempt to share a newly named celebration in the Christian annual calendar. Begun in 1992 by the Orthodox Patriarch based in Istanbul/Constantinople the first Sunday was established as Creationtide Sunday – since then conversations to share this across the world’s faith have been boosted and the recent conference was a major attempt to establish it everywhere. Our parochial commitment to Eco Church and the need to access and work for the improvement of climate change fits marvellously with this plan.

We kept our fourth Big Green Day during September in the last twelve months, and much was achieved as ever on that occasion even though it was a truly damp day. Fascinatingly amongst the things I heard on-line at the conference was the sharing of a story which had been preached at the previous conference by Archbishop Nikitas, the head of the Orthodox Church in the UK. The reference of this story was delivered by the Reverend Claire des Mesnards, a French protestant member of the Churches Together in Europe board, a perfect example of just how Christian traditions can be linked through what is shared. 
The story is this:

‘A young monastic Egyptian in the 3rd century AD went to see his monastic abba, ‘father’, to ask him what he should do to promote his calling by Christ. His abba gave him a long, dry branch from an old tree and requested that he plant it and water it on a regular basis. The youth did as he was asked and watered the branch on a daily basis for two years when suddenly the wood sprang back to life and grew, flowered and fruited.’ 

It was then explained that what the story tells us is that, undoubtedly, we have things to do which match what we are called to, but that what will truly happen will be dependent upon the will and the mercy of God in Jesus Christ.

If our annual assessment of what we have achieved as a parish, as a community, as individuals and as groups, is simply some celebration of ourselves then we are clearly making a mistake. Our thoughts need always to be connected with what we are receiving from our Heavenly Father through Christ Jesus, be they recent or be they regular. Alleluia, thanks and praise be to God.

Many Events

Thanks to all who contributed to our classic public community events, from leadership to delivery via volunteering.

Eco Summer Fair – Despina Francois with such splendid arrangements even in a short time.

Fourth “Rainy” Big Green Day – Cynthia Woodhouse and Kate Paul, and all committed to the work of our Eco Church Group.

The regular gardening in our churchyard – the newly planted apple trees in the lower space, the swift boxes on the church north side (now with a recorded twitter player) and the Eco Church quarterly newsletters. Truly well done to all who have worked and/or contributed! 

Bonfire Party – delivered by Despina Francois, Rod Clark, David Pearson, Ray Syradd and a well-organised group, especially those running the bar and the barbecue.

Organ recitals, carol services and International Organ Day events – Alan Saggerson as ever inspiring the musical grandeur which we all enjoy.

Robes Project – led again this year by Kate Paul and Kees d’Hooft with a splendid signed-up list of volunteers to cover the various duties. Further also the volunteers from our own group who joined the first three-month Robes Project ever held at St Peter’s organized by Fr Chidi, me and Anna Long

Lifeline parties in summer and for Christmas – Sylvia Philips and Denize Bellingy as ever. 

As a member of the Standing Committee of Churches Together in Clapham I was delighted this year that CTiC launched (with the support of the ecumenical clergy chapter) Lent studies and Sunday evening services in which worshippers represented a range across the many church congregations. This was the first time that took place since the Pandemic. I truly hope next year that the focus will be further linked to our own Eco church commitment. 

New events and groups have been launched in our own church and I am delighted that Fr Chidi is able to describe and celebrate his own idea of promoting, establishing and building a Youth Group.

St Paul’s Youth Movement: 
“What began as a series of seminal interactions between me and some young people has gradually been growing into St Paul’s Youth Movement. We held our inaugural meeting on 8th Sept 2024 culminating in lunch at the vicarage prepared by Fr Jonathan for about 15 young persons. We can report that the youth are engaging more in the Liturgy, serving, reading lessons, leading intercessions and other activities in the parish. This year we hope to do some spiritual and social bonding exercises which will include attending a full day retreat outside the parish and going paintballing. We are also exploring youth leadership for our social media platforms.”
Many thanks need also to go to Michelle Cameron-Knox for launching a series of major cleaning events. Beginning in Autumn last year the massive review of what needed extra work done to bring our holy space to its place was achieved and the recent second round once again delivered for our Eastertide an exceptional cleanliness. Thank you to all who contributed to it, and the commitment of assisting from our excellent employed cleaner, Nigel Owen. The change of the carpet in our chancel/altar area worked on by Lise Robinson was also a superb up-grade. I fell in love with that blue colour.

Hosting at church for the very first time a series of local Safety Neighbourhood Panel meetings has been highly significant. Following murders on Wandsworth Road and in the Heath Road Estate area, I managed to promote a set of meetings that led to important decision making in improved police activity and council decision making processes.

Related to this as a way of delivering the most important community level of concern and safeguarding, our PCC, its standing committee and as many of our church members as possible have engaged with advanced safeguarding discussions and the sharing of means by which matters can be worked upon, supported or improved. At our former Archbishop of Canterbury’s sudden resignation because of failures in an area of safeguarding we were able to set up a quick meeting for conversation and understanding about this matter with a visit from Tim Norwood, working from Lambeth palace as the National Ecumenical Chair. 

Following the murder of three young girls in Southport which went on heavily inappropriately to cause riots against Muslims, Fr Chidi and I made our first ever visit to a local mosque to meet with the director and share our respect and hope for Inter-faith future work. We were blessed by some Muslims attending our Big Green Day through that connection. 

Our Away Day event on 25 January gave a substantial amount of time (two and a half hours) to learning what our diocesan safeguarding team have recently been promoting so that as a local community and congregation we were able to strengthen our commitment to this field, and we were blessed by being joined to work on that by The Venerable Archdeacon Simon Gates and the Rev’d Canon Caroline Clark, our former Area Dean. Both St Paul’s Opera and Eden Nature Garden Charities have also worked on this matter, inspired by our church’s strengthened commitment, and have established published information about how to review and promote safeguarding within their charitable organisations. The superb work given by Eleanor Kempsey and Rebecca Fordham as Safeguarding Officer and Assistant has been utilised and celebrated. They deserve our sincere thanks.

Organized by the diocese, Bishop Martin visited our parish for a late afternoon gathering and discussion. There was a very good variety attendance, and a light supper was delivered. We also need to thank Andrea Lynch, her nephew Stephen, and Cynthia Woodhouse for their incredible ability to deliver superb food on occasions in the church hall with sparkling decorative set-ups.

One of these events marked the Silver Jubilee of Fr Richard Lloyd-Morgan’s priestly ordination. He presided at the Feast of All Saints, and we welcomed our former vicar, The Venerable Justine Allain Chapman, as preacher. It was a wonderful occasion. We should thank Fr Richard for his on-going commitment to our parish as Hon Assistant Priest and his help to local and even distant parishes when they are passing through a clerical vacancy.

A good deal of Work

The second part of our Away Day returned to discussions of assessing how our church hall could be improved. Many thanks to architect Nick Strachan for providing material at the meeting to inspire thoughts and hope of getting to the best place in this progress. A request for a Focus Group to gather was made and took place: thanks to Clare Chalmers, Kees d’Hooft, Nick Strachan and Mark Potter for taking part in this. Broader discussions across our congregation and then decision making is now going forward.

I was delighted to celebrate the Eucharist on the Feast of the Conversion of St Paul at the Chapel of the Royal Foundation of St Katherine for our Away Day. During the year I also preached at Christ Church, Vienna on the Feast of Pentecost, and have been extremely delighted to deliver regular assemblies at Macaulay Primary School. I also preached at the Carol Service held at Dr Curran and Partners Health Clinic which had a much larger turn-out than had been previously experienced since the pandemic, and at one of the CTiC Lent services. As a committee member of Churches Together in South London I have attended meetings and assisted in the delivery of a huge event at St John’s Waterloo, with over 150 attendees to be informed of four fields of missionary activity across the churches. I also attended recently two events set up by Bishop Martin to promote the link between our Kingston Episcopal Area and the Diocese of Matabeleland in Zimbabwe. It was wonderful to meet Bishop Cleophas Lunga on these occasions.

Inspired by Despina Francois’ connection with the Diocesan Council of Trustees, Fr Chidi and I worked on an Estates Mission activity after two encounters with the Diocesan Dean of Estates Ministry, Gary Jenkins. Fr Chidi has provided commentary on what we are planning now to launch 
Estates Ministry

“Through our calling to reach the ‘not so reached’ and deprived parts of our Parish’ namely, the Estates, it became necessary to rethink our mission strategy and update our Mission Action Plan accordingly. In response, both Fr Jonathan and I met with the Diocesan Dean of Estates Ministry and attended trainings. We have identified and have had conversations with some persons who we hope would be involved in evangelising our estates. The plan is that the Estate Mission Group will receive a training on Magnifier; offer by the diocese, which aim at equipping people to do mission. Our mission is born out of the "Great Commission" in Matthew 28:19-20, where Jesus commands us to "go and make disciples of all nations..." it is a call for all believers; not just for the ordained. 
We are therefore appealing to all to put themselves forward for the great work of evangelising our estate, not just those we are able to identify. We hope all can join hands in making the estate ministry a reality which should see an increase in the number of attendances to St Pauls.”
In these last twelve months Lay Team members, the churchwardens and our PCC secretary have as ever delivered a vast amount of work for which we need to be grateful to them. 

Judith Betts has served as warden for two years and given a great deal of support across our parochial vast range but has also regularly shared helpful thoughts through prayer and wisdom. She is now to stand down as she is still working full-time and has much family business to give. We have been blessed this year to prepare two of her grandchildren for confirmation and one to be admitted to communion, a real delight. Thank you, Judith, for all that you have given us.

Anna Roads has been a mighty secretary for three years, and her hard work was delivered perfectly and precisely. She has also started as one of our Deanery Synod members, and for that it is a relief that at her stand down as secretary we will still have her able to attend the PCC and receive her special thoughts and proposals. Thank you so much, Anna.

Michelle Cameron-Knox has also served on our Standing Committee and the Deanery Synod, connecting and sharing so much of her positive energy in and around our area. Thank you, Michelle.

And thank you for all who have signed again or for the first time on to our new Electoral Roll run by Tristram Holland. It was hard work, but we got further than we had thought.

In the past year Rod Clark has continued to act as warden but amazingly also to cover the work of our parochial treasurer, utilising what Michael McNish had set up and keeping everything up to date. This seems to have been like a full-time job in its double areas, for which we need to thank him immensely but also to work further on finding someone who could contribute to this business rather than keeping on loading the weight upon Rod. Sorry Rod, but once again, a mighty ‘thank you’.

Thank you too to all who assist at our worship services: sidespeople, sacristans, servers, intercessors, flower arrangers, cantors, choir members, Eucharistic ministers, visiting preachers and my splendid colleague, Fr Chidi Mbanude. He will soon have been with us here, and at St Peter’s Church, for two years, and that marks the time when it is appropriate for him to apply for incumbency. I hope we will have him a bit longer, but I also wish for him to find the perfect place to which God calls him. Thank you to those who also serve refreshments after the service on Sunday and to those who lead the Christian Meditation on Wednesday, Juliette Gawade and Liz Urben.
During this year we had to say good-bye to our previous Reader, Rosemary Palmer, who had delivered lay ministry here for a long period. Her sabbatical (which we agreed for her) led her entirely appropriately to find a new church that she wished to join, St Matthew’s Brixton. We still have some close contacts with her, for which we are grateful, and we all wished her the best in her ongoing journey. 

To thank our administrator Despina Francois is a matter of immense joy – she gives so much in so many ways and with her lay ministry as a Reader we have been grateful for her preaching and intercessions. Now as she prepares for major cancer surgery we commit to regular and deep prayers to help her get through this and then have her back at work when it is appropriate. We will undoubtedly have her with us always in the love that God shares in these coming months.
Conclusion

This year has been exciting, busy, hard work and a gift! Having much more ahead to decide upon for future developments for the good of all, for the care of God’s creation, and for the mission of faith amongst all people, we must rejoice at what God shares with us, teaches us and establishes. May it be so in truth and love.

Fr Jonathan Boardman

8th May 2025

The Feast of St Julian of Norwich

80th VE Day

2.2 Safeguarding Report
For the past year Eleanor Kempsey taken the role of the Parish Safeguarding Officer (PSO) with Rebecca Fordham joining as second Parish Safeguarding Officer early in 2025.

There have been no reported incidents or situations where the Child Protection Officer has been required to act.  No adult safeguarding incidents have been reported.

There is now a register kept for any Safeguarding issues reported and the PSO, Churchwardens and Incumbent have access to this register. There is also a register recording those members of the congregation who have completed the online Diocesan Safeguarding training.

All current Sunday School teachers have been DBS checked and are up to date with their checks.  The Diocesan Safeguarding Team continues to make the PSO aware of any renewals.

The up to date policies, procedures and guidelines put together by the DSA (Diocesan Safeguarding Advisor) can be found online at Safeguarding - The Diocese of Southwark (anglican.org). Safeguarding literature and updated information from the diocese office is noted and passed on when required. 

Of note, the Diocesan Out of Hours Safeguarding telephone helpline has been closed and the following advice given on how to report and deal with any safeguarding issues:- 

Safeguarding referrals / general enquiries: safeguarding@southwark.anglican.org Telephone: 0207 939 9441 (Mon to Fri 9am – 5pm)

Emergencies: If you suspect you or someone is at risk of immediate harm, phone 999.

If you are worried that a child, young person, or adult is at risk of being harmed, abused or neglected, contact social services within your local authority area. You can find your local council via the following link: https://www.gov.uk/find-local-council

In the past year there have been significant updates and changes to the Diocesan Safeguarding policies and procedures.  This is in light of recommendations made following the various reports and investigations around abuse in the Church. Some of the issues were discussed at the Parish Away Day in January 2025 and PCC members have committed to updating themselves on Safeguarding matters and training. 
We also acknowledged and held a service on “Safeguarding Sunday” in November 2024 where there was a sermon on the importance and relevance of safeguarding within both the Parish and the general community and our responsibilities as the congregation.

A Parish Safeguarding Audit was carried out in March 2025 which informed our current practice and helped us to see if we are missing anything or could improve on our practices.  The new register of safeguarding incidents and training have been set up in response to the audit.

There is a standing item on the PCC agenda for the discussion of safeguarding children and vulnerable adults.  The PSO provides a report and attends the PCC at least annually to update PCC members of any safeguarding issues. 

If anyone has any safeguarding concerns or questions, please feel free to raise them with Eleanor at Eleanor.dallman@gmail.com, the Churchwardens or speak to Father Jonathan.

7th May 2025 
2.3 Electoral Roll Report

At 28th April 2024 there were 133 members on our Electoral Roll. Since then, there have been 13 additions and 14 removals, and so, the number as at 28th April 2025 was 107. It’s important to note the reason for the drop in membership and that is, under Church Representation Rules, every Parochial Church Council is required once in every six years, to prepare a new church electoral roll, which means that everyone must come off the roll and re-apply. 
The preparation for the new roll was 2025, which meant that everyone who had been on it previously had to register again, and as a result, 38 people on last year’s roll have not re-registered. It is our hope that they will sign up again at some point.  

Tristram Holland- Electoral Roll Officer – 3 May 2025
2.4 Churchwardens’ Report

Churchwarden’s Report for 2024 on the Condition of Church Fabric and Grounds

We are grateful to Fr Jonathan, Fr Chidi and Fr Richard for providing services throughout the year.

Thanks to everyone who gives up their time and skills to make sure this church is a special place for us and the community. We worship and socialise here and it is a wonderful edifice.

Last year there was no external maintenance on the church property.

Minor repairs to the property have been ongoing throughout the year.

The church office central gas heating was changed over to electric heating so that heating in the office can be provided without turning on the heating system for the entire church at the same time.

The issue of repair to the boundary wall to the burial ground at the north end of the Eden Garden is ongoing.  The wall at that point is in urgent need of repair and we have clearly established that the legal responsibility for this lies with Lambeth Council under the 1855 Burials Act.  However, Lambeth Council have been unwilling to accept this.  
The Diocesan solicitors Winkworth Sherwood LLP have, on our behalf, been conducting a correspondence of increasing bluntness with the Lambeth legal department but so far without a positive outcome.  It will be important to establish clear legal responsibility for the maintenance of the burial ground for the future as well as in relation to the immediate need for repair.

The church has continued to support the Eden Nature Garden to make the area of the burial ground east of Matrimony Place a haven of natural biodiversity and a resource for the wider community.  With help from Benny Hawksbee the Eden Gardener and other volunteers we have installed a device (a “Tweeter”) to produce swift bird calls at dawn next to the swift bird boxes under the eaves at the North of the Church to attract swifts to nest there. 

Barney Shaw and other volunteers have also been working to maintain the main upper and lower churchyards including planting apple and other trees, creating a beautiful space next to the church.

The red altar carpet which had become much dilapidated was replaced with a new blue carpet which matches the blue paint of part of the wall colours. Thanks to Lise Robinson who took up that venture.

Thank you to Nigel Daley who maintains the regular cleaning of the church and to Stephen Lynch for holiday cover.  We are also very grateful to the volunteers involved in one-off cleaning days. Special thanks for Michelle Cameron-Knox for organizing that.

The issue of repair or replacement for some of the church windows (those at the west end above the gallery and the window immediately above the organ) remains outstanding, as we have struggled to get firms to undertake and quote for the work and no repairs have yet been done.

The Eco church group has been amazing, helping to maintain the St Paul’s commitment to eco policies and relaying our endeavours back via a regular bulletin. 

We should also like to express our gratitude to Alan Saggerson our Director of Music.  The organ recitals he organised were enjoyable and informative, taking full advantage of our historic organ which was expertly maintained over the year.  We are also grateful both to him and to our choir volunteers for doing so much to enhance the musical experience of our worship.

Proposals for the future

Quotes for redecoration to the church porch have been obtained and work should be able to begin shortly.

Following the discussion at the parish awayday on January 25th 2025, Fr Jonathan has established a focus group to consider proposals for major redevelopment of the Church Hall to become more of a resource for the church and to attract the wider community.  This has the potential to be a major focus for development of the building and for fundraising in the years ahead.

We take pride in being your churchwardens, and for the ongoing progress in our church community.  We are very mindful of everyone’s capacity and very grateful for the commitment of so many.

Thank you for all your support.

Judith Betts and Rod Clark
Churchwardens – May 2025
2.5 North Lambeth Deanery Synod Report

Your representatives 

Sylvia Phillips continues to represent the laity of St Paul’s at the Lambeth North Deanery Synod. (Elected at the 2022/23 APCM) 

Anna Roads and Michelle Cameron-Knox were elected at the 2024 APCM. Lay representatives are elected every three years. 

Rev Canon Jonathan Boardman and Revd Chidiebere Mbanude also represent St Paul’s.

About Deaneries
St Paul’s Clapham is one of 21 churches in the parishes that make up the Lambeth North Deanery. Deanery synods are the formal meetings of a deanery which focus on the mission and ministry in the area as well as being a channel for sharing information. It is a key part of the democratic structure of the Church of England.

It is the link between a local church and diocese level, and elects representatives to Diocesan Synod and its major boards. Deanery synod members are also the electorate for the House of Laity on the General Synod.

Local churches, through their PCC, can put motions to a deanery synod which can make their way, eventually, to General Synod. Equally, issues like the ordination of women as bishops can be sent down from General Synod to diocesan synods who can choose to pass them on further to deanery synods.

A deanery synod is also usually consulted about key operational issues such as changes to parishes and clergy staffing.

The Lambeth North Deanery Synod (‘LNDS’) is co-chaired by the Area Dean and the Lay Chair. 

Jamie Mulvaney from Holy Trinity Clapham has moved out of area and stepped down as Area Dean. Richard Faulkner, vicar of St John's Angell Town Brixton was sworn in at the last Deanery synod meeting. (March 2025) He gave a very powerful and moving acceptance speech accepted and making a vow to uphold the position with dedication and integrity, to listen, support and walk with us. The Lay Chair Rebecca Chapman will be stepping down at the next meeting in June, a replacement has yet to be confirmed. There is also a vacancy for Assistant Area Dean, a position previously held by Richard. 
● The annual Synod Social took place in July at St Mark's Church, Kennington.  There was a warm welcome to new members

● LNDS next met on October16th. The Bishop of Kingston, the Right Revd Bishop Dr Martin Gainsborough gave an address. He described his approach as to be present, to listen, and to be accessible and engaged. The main theme of his work is that people should be confident in their faith. He also outlined a number of positive initiatives he was undertaking in the next 12months: including: a series of conversations over zoom, a lay conference, a pilgrimage round the diocese, Parish Conversations (every Parish over 2 years) and trips to the Holy Land and Zimbabwe.
● The most recent meeting in March 2025 was a St Thomas hospital Chapel. An amazing part of the hospital that many of us never knew existed. 

Well worth the visit https://londonchurchbuildings.com/2023/02/17/st-thomas-hospital-chapel-westminster-bridge-road-waterloo/
The meeting focused on safeguarding, we discussed in small groups what our parishes were doing and then presented back to the wider group. The main points were; 

· Churches must make sure that safeguarding of all vulnerable people coming on to the premises is a priority. This includes those attending activates held by third parties i.e. renters of the church and hall. 
· There are training programmes online that we have all been encouraged to complete. We have made connections with other churches who have devised face to face training, we may be able to do some training together. 

· At St Paul's we have made a good start to embed a safeguarding culture into our community and it was good to share and influence others at the meeting. It was also beneficial to hear what others had put in place which we can adopt, to continue learning and growing into a safer more alert community.

● The next meeting is June 3rd. Location TBC. We will be voting in a new lay Chair. We will send out a reminder a few weeks before to gain any points that anyone may want us to raise. 

Michelle Cameron, for St Paul’s APCM, May 2025
St Paul’s Clapham
Sunday School Report for 2024   [image: image1.wmf]
	Aiming to have a good time and discover about God and the Bible.


	Topic
	Grade
	Comments

	Attendance 
	B
	Up and down.  Can usually get a good number to have some fun.  Always looking forward to welcome more.

	Games, stories and art work
	A-
	The children enjoy energetic games and creative art activity linking to or illustrating the biblical basis of the lesson and its themes. 

	Integration with main services
	A+
	The feedback from Sunday School is a lovely element of the morning service.  It is great that so many are happy to come up to the front and share their contribution.  Their feedback often picks up on the lectionary reading that has featured in the main service.

	All age services
	A
	Wonky the donkey made by the children played a major part in our Palm Sunday service in 2024.  In the run up to Christmas the children gave a drama and dance version of the pregnant Mary’s visit to her cousin Elizabeth and her song of praise, the Magnificat. 

	Safeguarding
	A/B
	We are careful to carry out the necessary checks and are alive to risks with Eleanor and Rebecca, our safeguarding team, both being active Sunday School teachers.  We had a worthwhile and informative training session on safeguarding at our parish awayday in January 2025.

	Overall
	A/B
	Children and teachers continue to have a good time and are delighted to be a vibrant part of St Paul’s and our worshiping community.  


May 2025

2.7  Music Report

1. The Organ

1.1 The instrument functions well and has been well-used, not only by me but by several others for lessons and practice. This is a fine, historic asset and we must continue to cherish it.

1.2 We had an annoying malfunction in January/February 2025, but I am pleased that nobody seemed to notice. The tuners corrected the issue easily at the pre-Easter “tune”.

2. Organ Events 

2.1 International Organ Day (20.04.24) falls into this year’s Report period. Attendances were modest but the 4 different events across the afternoon & evening were well received by those who came. These included a recital, demonstrations, a “play the organ” session and Choral Evensong We raised a few hundred pounds for general funds.

2.2 I gave a recital in October 2024. Attendees were characteristically supportive, and we raised a modest amount of money for general funds.

2.3 Although 2025 is “Play the Organ” year (RCO) I have not detected any enthusiasm for a repeat of last year’s events or similar. 

2.4 In autumn 2025 we will have 2 concerts from Royal Academy students – not organists. Information will be available shortly. 

3. Other Musicians

3.1 We have reverted to our accomplished professional trumpeter, Sam Ewens, for some festival services, to great effect but at great expense.

3.2 This exemplifies a modern problem. We have plenty of people (including a trumpeter) who make enquiries about joining our music team in various capacities only for them to be deflected by the fact that they might have to attend at festivals such as Easter or Christmas - how unreasonable we are!

3.3 Tricia Ninian offers us her high-quality solo contributions several times a year.

3.4 Sarah Best continues as an occasional deputy & funeral organist and occasionally joins our singers - she greatly enjoys coming.

3.5 Anthea Bishop played the piano for the Christmas Eve crib service 2024 to great acclamation.

3.6 Irene, our occasional conductor makes all the difference at festivals.

4. The Choir

4.1 We have 12 core singers, including 2 new ones – in 4 parts when all are available.

4.2 Amongst these are our 8 competent “stalwarts”. 3 others have “moved on”. 

4.3 Our ambition is to present a choir-lead service at least 8 times a year - Candlemas, Mothering Sunday, Maundy Thursday and Easter so far in 2025, in addition to the autumn festivals, Advent Sunday and the carol service at the back end of 2024. Pentecost 2025 is also on the agenda. 
4.4 The 2 continuing choir issues are these. (1) All our stalwarts are busy people. It is impossible to predict who will be in attendance. Attendance at rehearsals and sometimes services is chaotic, which makes repertoire choices and preparation difficult. By the time of the 2024 carol service, we were down to 4 and urgent repair work had to be done to bring in 8 outsiders. Asking for an early commitment to rehearsals and events can lead to a “no” out of caution. 2 of our Easter singers did not attend a rehearsal at all. (2) I am afraid that what I call “stall discipline” remains (in general) poor. Punctuality, concentration and an inability to navigate the simple, pre-prepared service files can be exasperating. Using mobile ‘phones in rehearsals, brandishing coffee cups (and knocking them over) and noisy chatting at rehearsals and pre-service are all commonplace and distracting. Our visitors find this as curious as I do. 

4.5 Nonetheless, credit where it’s due. They invariably manage to “pull it off”, but we could do better.

4.6 The psalm singing as a group has improved greatly, in my opinion.

4.7 I have not had any luck encouraging singers from St Peter’s or CHS to join us in the last 12 months. The new DOM at CHS has not engaged with my invitations to cooperate, and now they have a new DOM, I consider it inappropriate for me to approach his singers directly.        

5. Cantors

5.1 Our individual cantors are OK, and I think we continue to improve (fairly slowly) with the solo responsorial psalms.

5.2 The pre-service responsorial psalm rehearsal is too often late (I am here at 9.00am) and regarded simply as a run-through for something that I am so often told “looks pretty straightforward”. Really? It is routine then for mistakes to be made in performance (which the soloist will often excuse (if they notice at all) on the basis that “nobody noticed”). Really? 

5.3 I have yet to persuade the soloists that they have an important leadership role in the psalms or bed-in the musical concept of them. I did do it myself 4 times last year when Reiko was here to play the organ. Interestingly, none of our cantors noticed or has any recollection, which I think says quite a lot. 

5.4 Being too severe (my default position) with cantors or choir is likely to be counterproductive. 

6. Congregational Participation

6.1 Congregational singing is generally excellent.
6.2 However, there is a tendency for some people to shout in the more exuberant moments. This spoils the otherwise fine and musical congregational efforts. Still, enthusiasm and participation are to be applauded. Like old age, it is better than the alternative.
6.3 Our third option for Mass for penitential seasons (The Addington Service) continues to be a tolerable alternative for Advent. I am planning to introduce another general setting in the interests of variety if the congregation has the patience to learn it.
6.4 I better invest in some more Mass music cards – I don’t know who walks off with them or why. We have just about run out. This will cost about £75 – a quite unnecessary expense. “Green team” take note.
7. Resources, Expenses, Ancillary matters

7.1 I will reintroduce weekly Music Notes (after a winter-spring break) which some find informative and diverting – and are occasionally accurate.

7.2 It has not been necessary to claim any expenses (other than the trumpeter). Music and research resources are sourced from the public domain, or our existing library and all file resources and paper are recyclable – and recycled. Choir copying mostly uses bin-end paper supplies to which I have access and I have an inexhaustible supply of files that would otherwise go to landfill.
8. Conclusions            
8.1 Despina and I are in regular contact throughout the week regarding orders of service which minimises the risk of infelicitous errors. She remains helpful and supportive.

8.2 I have been informed by one source that my concluding voluntaries are too long. I will shorten them.  

Alan Saggerson          

May 2025.
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[image: image9.jpg]PAROCHIAL CHURCH COUNCIL OF ST PAUL'S CHURCH, CLAPHAM

STATEMENT OF FINANCIAL ACTIVITIES

YEAR TO 31ST DECEMBER 2024

INCOME

Voluntary income

Activities for generating funds
User cont.'s and costs recharged
Income from investments
Income from charitable activities
Other income

EXPENDITURE

Cost of generating funds
Giving by St Paul's Church
Ministry

Worship

Administration

Church & Churchyard

NET INCOME/(EXPENDITURE)
FUND TRANSFERRED FROM SPCC
FUNDS BROUGHT FORWARD

FUNDS CARRIED FORWARD

Al transactions are derived from continuing activities.

Notes

31

33
34
35
3.6

12

2024 2024 2024 2024 2023
Note 2
General Designated Restricted
Fund Fund Funds Total Total
£ £ £ £ £
94,262 - - 94,262 100,543
20,654 - - 20,654 22,200
47,509 4,580 - 52,089 45,348
8,978 - - 8,978 7,215
2,500 - - 2,500 1,738
- - - - 1,659
173,903 4,580 e 178,483 178,702
7,038 - - 7,038 8,557
16,178 - 120 16,298 20,457
74,452 - - 74,452 70,490
12,616 - - 12,616 13,667
29,130 - - 29,130 23,084
34,284 6,719 - 41,002 57,536
173,698 6,719 120 180,537 193,792
205 (2,139) (1200  (2,053.51) (15,090)
; . . . 42,641
188,691 12,872 2,316 203,879 176,328
188,896 10,733 2,196 201,825 203,879

Page 5





[image: image10.jpg]PAROCHIAL CHURCH COUNCIL OF ST PAUL'S CHURCH, CLAPHAM

BALANCE SHEET AS AT 31ST DECEMBER 2024

CURRENT ASSETS

Debtors

Due from Eden Nature Garden (formerly SPCC)
Cash at bank

LIABILITIES
Creditors: Amounts falling due in one year

TOTAL NET FUNDS

Represented by:
DESIGNATED FUND
Church & Churchyard Fund

RESTRICTED FUNDS
Growing Leaders Fund
Lifeline Fund

GENERAL FUND

Notes

N

10

11
11

2024 2023
£ £
9,550 16,725
- 41,275

196,440 153,241
205,990 211,242

4,165 7,363
—_20LE5 203875

10,733 12,872
1,243 1,243
953 1,073
2,196 2,316

188,896 188,691

201,825 203,879

These Financial Statements were approved by the Parochial Church Council on 6th April 2025

and signed on its behalf by:

W) Clanrdr

Rod Clark
PCC Churchwarden

Notes 1 to 13 form part of these Financial Statements.
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NOTES TO THE FINANCIAL STATEMENTS -

YEAR TO 31ST DECEMBER 2024

1 ACCOUNTING POLICIES

Basis of Accounting

The PCCis a public benefit entity within the meaning of FRS102. The financial statements have been prepared
under the Charities Act 2011 and in accordance with the Church Accounting Regulations 2006 governi ng the
individual accounts of PCCs, and with the Regulations’ “true and fair view” provisions, together with FRS102
(2022) as the applicable accounting standards and the 2019 version of the Statement of Recommended Practice,
Accounting and Reporting by Charities (SORP (FRS102)). The financial statements have been prepared under

the historical cost convention.

Designated Funds are those which the PCC has received or generated and which have been designated by the PCC to be applied
over time to a specific object. Any balance remaining unspent over time may be redesignated by the PCC to the General Fund.

Restricted Funds represent donations received for a specific object or invited by the PCC for a specific object.
The funds may only be expended on the specific object for which they were given. Any balance remaining unspent
atthe end of each year must be carried forward as a balance on that fund.

The General Fund includes general funds which can be used for PCC ordinary purposes.

Income Recognition

Regular giving, collections and similar donations are recognized when received. Tax reclaimed on giving is recognized
atthe same time as the donations to which it relates. Grants and legacies are accounted for when

the PCCis legally entitled to the amounts due. Dividends and interest are accounted for when receivable.

All other income is recognized when it s receivable. All incoming resources are accounted for gross.

Expenditure Recognition

Grants and donations are accounted for when paid over, or when awarded, if that award creates a binding or
constructive obligation on the PCC. Parish Support Fund contributions are accounted for when due.

All other expenditure is generally recognized when it is incurred and is accounted for gross.

Fixed Assets

Consecrated and beneficed property is notincluded in the accounts in accordance with 5.10(2)(a) and (c) of the
Charities Act 2011.

Moveable church furnishings held by the Vicar and Churchwardens on special trust for the PCC and which require
a faculty for disposal are inalienable property and listed in the church’s inventory, which can be inspected

atany reasonable time.

Equipment used within the church premises and certain renovations to those premises are capitalised and
depreciated on a straight line basis over four years. Individual items of church equipment with a purchase price of
under £2,500 are expensed when acquired.

Basic financial assets

Basic financial assets, which include debtors and cash and bank balances, are initially measured at transaction
price including transaction costs and are subsequently carried at amortised cost using the effective interest
method unless the arrangement constitutes a financing transaction, where the transaction is measured at the
present value of the future receipts discounted at a market rate of interest. Financial assets classified as receivable
within one year are not amortised.

Basic financial liabilities

Basic financial liabilities including creditors are initially recognised at transaction price unless the arrangement
constitutes a financing transaction, where the debt instrument is measured at the present value of the future
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Trade creditors are obligations to pay for goods or services that have been acquired in the ordinary course of
operations from suppliers. Amounts payable are classified as current liabilities if payment is due within one
year or less. If not, they are presented as non-current liabilities. Trade creditors are recognised initially at
transaction price and subsequently measured at amortised cost using the effective interest method.

Financial instruments
The PCC has elected to apply the provisions of Section 11 ‘Basic Financial Instruments’ and Section 12
‘Other Financial Instruments Issues’ of FRS 102 to all of its financial instruments.

Financial instruments are recognised in the PCC's balance sheet when the PCC becomes party to the
contractual provisions of the instrument.

Financial assets and liabilities are offset, with the net amounts presented in the financial statements, when
thereis a legally enforceable right to set off the recognised amounts and there is an intention to settle on a net
basis or to realise the asset and settle the liability simultaneously

Going concern

At the time of approving the financial statements, PCC members have undertaken an assessment

of the adequacy of the resources available to the PCC.  PCC members have a reasonable

expectation the PCC has adequate resources to continue in operational existence for the foreseeable

future and accordingly continue to adopt the going concern basis of accounting in preparing the financial statements.

2 PRESENTATION OF ACCOUNTS

During 2023 agreement was reached between the PCC and the trustees of the association registered with the Charity
Commission with number 1055769 (then known as St Paul's Community Centre ("SPCC") but since as Eden Nature Garden, at St
Paul's Clapham ("Eden Nature Garden")), for SPCC to transfer management of the community hall within St Paul's church,
Clapham, back to the PCC with effect from 1 April 2023, together with SPCC's community hall fund, which at 1 April 2023 stood
at£48,722. Net of amounts owed by the PCC the balance of the community hall fund due from Eden Nature Garden to the PCC
stood at £41,275 at 31 December 2023 and this was settled in full in cash on 29th January 2024. As also described in the
Trustees' Report, the PCC decided for 2023 to deal with the results of the community hall as if the transfer had been effected as
of 1 January 2023. This is because in its financial statements SPCC had historically dealt with the significant level of building
management costs recharged to SPCC by the PCC one quarter in arrears and also because this presentation for the full year
2023 is much more useful for present and future readers of the PCC's financial statements. Adj usting in the quarter ended 31
March 2023 for community hall user contributions and interest of £10,066, sundry hall expenses of £865 and transfers to
SPCC's community garden fund totalling £3,120, this results in a deemed transfer of the SPCC community hall fund as at 1
January 2023 of £42,641.
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NOTES TO THE FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

YEAR TO 31ST DECEMBER 2024

31

INCOME

Voluntary income

Regular giving

Other giving and collections
Donations

Tax reclaimable on giving

3.2 Activities for generating funds
Summer Fair
Bonfire Party
Other events
3.3  User contributions and costs rech
Church user contributions
Community Hall user contributions
34 Income from investments
Bank and other interest
3.5 Income from charitable activities
Parochial fees
3.6 Otherincome
Grants
Other
TOTAL INCOME

2024 2024 2024 2024 2023
Note 2
General Designated Restricted

Fund Fund Funds Total Total
£ £ £ £ £
69,743 - - 69,743 71,391
4,209 - - 4,209 7,119
2,372 - - 2,372 3,205
17,938 - = 17,938 18,829
94,262 - - 94,262 100,543
8,249 - - 8,249 10,618
11,805 - - 11,805 11,582

600 - - 600 -
20,654 - - 20,654 22,200
= 4,580 - 4,580 3,794
47,509 o - 47,509 41,554
47,509 4,580 - 52,089 45,348
8,978 - - 8,978 7,215
2,500 - - 2,500 1,738
- N - - 1,659
- 4 - - 1,659
173,903 4,580 - 178,483 178,702
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NOTES TO THE FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

YEAR TO 31ST DECEMBER 2024

Notes

4 EXPENDITURE

4.1 Cost of generating funds
Summer Fair
Bonfire Party
Other events

4.2  Giving by St Paul's Church
Selected charities 5
Grant to Eden Nature Garden

4.3 Ministry
Parish Support Fund
Clergy expenses
Training & Mission

4.4 Worship
Organist & Music
Organ & Sound maintenance
Supplies & Print
Depreciation

45 Administration
Staff costs 6
Communications & IT
Supplies & Equipment
Professional fees & Bank charges

46 Church & Churchyard
Insurance
Utilities
Cleaning wages 6
General maintenance
Church major works
Churchyard major works

TOTAL EXPENDITURE

2024 2024 2024 2024 2023
Note 2

General Designated Restricted
Fund Fund Funds Total Total
£ £ £ £ £
1,220 - - 1,220 2,812
4,771 - - 4,771 4,746
1,047 - - 1,047 1,000
7,038 - - 7,038 8,557
3,698 - 120 3,818 7977
12,480 - - 12,480 12,480
16,178 - 120 16,298 20,457
70,200 - - 70,200 66,804
4,142 = - 4,142 2,986
110 =~ - 110 700
74,452 - - 74,452 70,490
10,465 - - 10,465 9,174
216 - - 216 1,561
1,935 - - 1,935 2,549
- = N 382
12,616 - - 12,616 13,667
18,809 - - 18,809 18,078
2,006 & - 2,006 1,747
549 - - 549 445
7,766 - - 7,766 2,815
29,130 - - 29,130 23,084
4,408 - - 4,408 4,319
8,071 - - 8,071 10,389
19,286 - - 19,286 16,945
2,519 - - 2,519 3,501
= 6,719 - 6,719 22,382
34,284 6,719 - 41,002 57,536
173,698 6,719 120 180,537 193,792
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NOTES TO THE FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

YEAR TO 31ST DECEMBER 2024

5

GIVING BY ST PAUL'S CHURCH

Hibbert's Aimshouses Charity
Bishop of Southwark's Lent Call
Ace of Clubs, Clapham

Al Ahli Hospital, Gaza

Be Enriched

Buglife

Southwark Welcare

Médecins Sans Frontiéres
Disasters Emergency Committee - Turkey earthquake
The Robes Project

Lifeline (from Restricted Fund)
Other

STAFF COSTS

Administration staff
Cleaning staff
Pension and social security costs

2024 2023
£ £
1,000 -
750 -
1,200 800
# 1,750
= 1,000
- 1,000
- 800
650 800
- 645
48 293
120 265
50 624
—Sas 7om7

2024 2023
Note 2
£ £
17,942 17,733
18,437 16,664
1,716 626
38,095 35,022

During 2024 st Paul's Clapham PCC employed two persons part-time (2023 - two persons part-time).

DEBTORS AND PREPAYMENTS

Tax reclaimable via Gift Aid

Church and Hall user contributions due
Interest receivable

Income payments in process

Grants claimed

Prepayments

Other
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2024 2023
£ £
2,397 3,643
3,503 9,718
2,079 2,060
575 1,046
= 259
744 =
252 =
9,550 16,725
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NOTES TO THE FINANCIAL STATEMENTS
YEAR TO 31ST DECEMBER 2024
8 CASH AT BANK

NatWest Business Current account

NatWest Business Reserve account
CBF Church of England Deposit Fund

9 CREDITORS

Amounts falling due within one year:

Giving due to others
Deposits held
Accruals

10  DESIGNATED FUND

Church & Churchyard Fund
Balance brought forward
Income:

Donations

Tax reclaimed

Church user contributions

Expenditure:
Church major works

Churchyard major works

Balance carried forward

2024 2023

£ £

2,440 739

19,000 2,502

175,000 150,000

196,440 153,241
2024 2023

£ £

1,150 1,600

200 514

2,815 5,249

4,165 7,363
2024 2024 2023 2023
£ £ £ £
12,872 31,460

4,580 3,794

4,580 3,794
(6,719) (22,382)

10,733 12,872

The Church & Churchyard Fund includes donations and income designated for improvement of the

church building and curtilage.
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NOTES TO THE FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

YEAR TO 31ST DECEMBER 2024
11  RESTRICTED FUNDS 2024 2024 2023 2023
£ £ £ £

Growing Leaders Fund
Balance carried forward 1,243 1,243
Lifeline Fund
Balance brought forward 1,073 1,338
Income:
Donations - -
Expenditure: - -
Cost of events (120) (265)
Balance carried forward 953 1,073

The Growing Leaders Fund supports the costs of training church members in the deanery.
The Lifeline Fund exists to support the work of Lifeline, a local support group founded by St Paul's, Clapham

12 FUNDS - ALLOCATION OF ASSETS AND LIABILITIES

2024 General Church & Growing Lifeline Total
Churchyard Leaders
£ £ £ £ £
Debtors 9,550 - - - 9,550
Cash at bank 183,511 10,733 1,243 953 196,440
193,061 10,733 1,243 953 205,990
Creditors (4,165) - - - (4,165)
Net assets 188,896 10,733 1,243 953 201,825
2023 General Church & Growing Lifeline Total
Churchyard Leaders
£ £ £ £ £
Debtors 57,673 328 - - 58,001
Cash at bank 138,217 12,544 1,243 1,238 153,241
195,889 12,872 1,243 1,238 211,242
Creditors (7,198) - - (165) (7,363)
Net assets 188,691 12,872 1,243 1,073 203,879

13 RELATED PARTY TRANSACTIONS

There were no related party transactions in the course of the year (2023 none).
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INDEPENDENT EXAMINER'S REPORT 





TO THE PAROCHIAL CHURCH COUNCIL OF ST PAUL'S CHURCH, CLAPHAM 





I report to the Parochial Church Council on my examination of the financial statements of 





St Paul's Church, Clapham ("the charity"), for the year ended 31 December 2024, set out on pages 5 to 13. 





Responsibilities and basis of report 





As the members of the Parochial Church Counci I you are responsible for the preparation of the financial statements 





in accordance with the requirements of the Charities Act 2011 ("the 2011 Act") and the Church Accounting Regulations 





2006





 governing the individual accounts of Parochial Church Councils. 





I report in respect of my examination of the charity's financial statements carried out under section 145 of the 2011 





Act and in carrying out my examination I have followed all the applicable Directions given by the Charity 





Commission under section 145(S)(b) of the 2011 Act. 





Independent Examiner's statement 





I 





have completed my examination. I confirm that no matters have come to my attention in connection 





with the examination giving me cause to believe that in any material respect: 





 





1





accounting records were not kept in respect of the charity as required by section 130 of the 2011 Act; or 





 





2





the financial statements do not accord with those records; or 





3





 





the financial statements do not comply with the applicable requirements concerning the form and content of 





accounts 





set out in the Charities (Accounts and Reports) Regulations 2008 other than any requirement that the 





accounts give a true and fair view which is not a matter considered as part of an independent examination. 





I have no concerns and have come across no other matters in connection with the examination to which attention 





should 





be drawn in this report in order to enable a proper understanding of the financial statements to be 





reached. 





NE





GAR GHAFFARI FCCA





For and on behalf of 





WSM Advisers Limited 





Certified Chartered Accountants 





Connect House 





Certified 





133-137





 Alexandra Road Wimbledon





London SW19 7 JV





 April 2025 
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